Faculty Senate

C C Monroe Community College
June 8, 2017

All College Faculty Senate Meeting

PRESENT: E. Basnayake, M. Bates, E. Baxter, L. Blew, K. Borbee, A. Burns, B. Burritt, H. Chang, T. Custodio,
M. Dorsey, P. Emerick, K. Farrell, R. Fisher, A. Flatley, D. Gasbarre, B. Grindle, M. Heel, J. Hill, H. Holevinski,
R. Horwitz, A. Knebel, D. Lawrence, G. Lynch, J. Mahar, H. Murphy, M. Pentz, E. Putnam, M. Redlo, R.
Rodriguez, M. Sample, J. Scanlon, T. Schichler, C. Shanahan, C. Silvio, R. Straubhaar, G. Thompson, K.
Tierney, M. Vest, J. Volland, J. Waasdorp, H. Williams, H. Wynn-Preische,

ABSENT: R. Babcock, S. Broberg, A. Colosimo, M. Connolly, B. Ellis, S. Lautenslager, D. Lawrence, J.
McPhee, D. Mueller, R. Pearl, D. Rivers, K. Rodriguez, J. Santos, J.C. Senden, M. Timmons, T. Vinci, W.
Wagoner, R. Watson, A. Zamiara, L. Zion-Stratton

GUESTS: C. Abbott, J. Avery, S. Baker, C. Casalinuovo-Adams, K. DeRusso, K. Doyle, T. Graney, M. Harris,
L. Holmes, A. Hughes, A. Kress, A. Leopard, C. Linus, A. Mallory, C. Mapes, J. Nelson, D. Rhodes, R. Rigoni,
H. Wheeler, C. Wuertzer,

All College Meeting called to order at 3:36 p.m.

1. Guest Speakers:
a) President Kress — College Update

- President Kress expressed her thanks to the following:

» Those who participated in the many year-end events: convocation, commencement, pinning &
jacketing ceremonies, etc. Especially thanking those who worked overtime and helped
accommodate the additional 120 students who show up to commencement.

» Those who helped and participated in Professional Development week including those who
attended the reception at her house

» M. Redlo for stepping in as President to run the Faculty Senate mid-semester

- She stated the Excelsior Scholarship applications opened on June 7 likely ending on July 21. She
encourages anyone planning to attend MCC to apply. She pointed out it appears applications that
exceed the income cap of $100,000 are being kicked out quickly. She asked Senators to let their
students know this year’s cap and that it will increase to $110,000 next year and $125,000 the
following year.

- She will be in DC next week with the Advocacy and Action Group with the American Association of
Community Colleges. She pointed out there are no permanent appointments and some are vacant.
This has resulted in not receiving needed information or decisions not being made in a timely
manner. Upon returning she will update the College on any pertinent information.

- She pointed out the Trib announcement outlining the description of the tuition benefits and what
has changed. She encouraged anyone with questions to contact HR.

Questions: T

- M. Heel asked what changes she foresees with the appointment of the new SUNY Chancellor.
President Kress stated Dr. Kristina Johnson will begin in September. However, since she is not
familiar with community colleges she has already begun to reach out to presidents in an effort to



learn more. President Kress believes she will be a good pathways advocate. She explained her
background and credentials.

- G. Lynch asked if President Kress could speak to the addition of the new pathway school.
President Kress stated the Provost and VP Oldham could better address the questions since they
are currently working on the implementation plan. She pointed one goal is an effort to bring students
from non-credit programs through EDIWS into credit bearing programs.

- J. Hill asked if there would be a Dean for the new school. President Kress stated VP Oldham would
need to answer that question.

b) #YouAreWelcomeHere video - Office of Global Education and International Services
G. Lynch introduced the video by explaining it was created in response to President Trump’s
Executive Order, in an effort to let international students know they are welcome at MCC. The video
will be available on the Global Education and international Services website.

Question: .

- M. Harris asked for more information on the admissions application change which removes the seif-
reporting of prior felonies. C. Casalinuovo-Adams explained this is a national movement to remove
this box, an effort to reduce restrictions on past offenders to allow them to re-enter society. She
explained the prior process and its issues. She pointed out there will be a supplemental application
for those programs which will require this information be disclosed, such as to enter the Nursing
program. This is policy from SUNY.

2. Announcements

a) M. Redlo reminded Senators of the following:

- Social Lunch at June 12 at noon — Monroe B

- Next Faculty Senate meeting June 22 — 1:00 — 2:00 in 8-100

b) M. Samples stated he was disappointed in the turn out of faculty at the year-end events for students
(convocation, graduation, employee recognition etc.). He pointed out he understands the issues
with what is going on at the College but those issues are not about the students. He reminded
faculty the importance of the Labor Day parade to show support for the FA.

c¢) M. Redlo stated he was impressed by the turnout of faculty at the last BOT meeting and thought
those who gave reports did a really good job.

3. Student Announcements
No student announcements

4. New Business
No new business.

All College Meeting adjourned at 4:00 p.m.



Faculty Senate Meeting called to order at 4:02 p.m.

1.

Approval of the Minutes from the May 18, 2017 Faculty Senate Meeting
Minutes were approved.

Future Action Items (vote at the June 22 Faculty Senate Meeting):
a) APC: Student Program — Faculty Senate Resolution 1.1.3

H. Williams presented the amendment. She reviewed the following changes and rationale. H.

Murphy will send out to Senators to share with their constituents. There will be a vote the June 22
Faculty Senate meeting.

Program Requirements

Approved by department | Department chairpersons or, if LAS14
chairpersons LAS6, appropriate academic dean

Summary of Proposed Amendment to Resolution 1.1.3 (Student Program)
Change Current Proposed Rationale
Course Substitutions for

How to Apply for Program

In writing at the Advising

Center (Brighton) or [ In Banner; recommended to discuss

Accepted

No longer accepted
Change Student Services Center with an academic advisor in writing
(Dcc)
. A . . - o
When Program Changes will be No deadline ccepted until the third week of | This is our existing

classes for the effective term practice

Language Clean Up

Title changes, office name changes

Questions: There were questions clarifying the amendment.

b) APC: Grades — Faculty Senate Resolution 1.1.5

H. Williams presented the amendment. She reviewed the following changes and rationale. H.

‘Murphy will send out to Senators to share with their constituents. There will be a vote the June 22
Faculty Senate meeting.

Change

Mid Semester Grades

Mentioned

Proposed Language

Eliminated because MCC no longer
provides these

Withdrawals in CEVU Courses

Possible grade

Eliminated because CEU courses
are Drop/Pass/Fail

Grades of incomplete

incompletes are possible
when a portion of the
course is not completed
by students

Provides a bit more guidance for
students re: when an Incomplete
might be possible

Incomplete Contract

Contract must detail
missing work and filed
with department
chairperson

Specifies that contract should also
be sent to Office of Records and
Registration; Done for "clean up"

when grades of | are not changed

after 1 year

Language Clean Up

Updated names of offices, clarified
location of item on MCC website

No one department
is responsible for
these programs




c) APC: Scheduling Adjustment and Withdrawal Procedures - Faculty Senate Resolution 1.1.6
H. Williams presented the amendment. She reviewed the following changes and rationale. She
pointed out the amendment had the support of the APC. H. Murphy will send out to Senators to
share with their constituents. There will be a vote the June 22 Faculty Senate meeting.

Questions:

- There were questions and discussion clarifying the intent of the proposed amendment.

- There was discussion regarding the interpretation of the term “catastrophic”.

- Feedback was offered that the proposed revision may exclude students with emotional/mental
challenges. It was explained Health Services will determine when a medical withdrawal can be
used. A student with emotional/mental challenges can take a time away working with counseling

and it is not considered medical.
- There was discussion regarding the term “medical documentation”. It was explained it will need to
be official documentation and what is required is situation specific.
Change - Current Language Proposed Language Rationale
In past semesters, the number of
students seeking partial (which was
never an approved Senate policy) and
full medical withdrawals have
increased dramatically, from a few a
semester to over 130 approved
Late Withdrawal for In event of "serious” . students/semester. A medical

R in event of "catastrophic” illness .

Health Reasons iliness withdrawal appears the same on a
transcript and has the same financial
implications as a student-initiated
withdrawal. This language preserves
the original intent of the medical
withdrawal and is supported by the
Office of Health Services.

Consistent with language in other

.. s s d 2 i
Timing of Application 30 calendar days 0 working days revised amendments

This allows for cases where a student
Allows extension of deadline in  |might be physically or mentaily
Deadline Extension no mention case of "extraordinary incapable of filing for a medical
circumstances" withdrawal in a timely manner; this
has been College practice as well

d) Proposed Cyber Security Awareness and Education Policy

M. Redlo began by explaining the EC met with E. Wirley and there was a lot of discussion. She re-
wrote the document however, it did not address all of EC’s concerns. It was pointed out to her that if
these issues were not addressed it would not receive FA or FS support. However, she has asked
that the Policy go forward without the additional changes as requested by the EC. He presented the
proposed draft Policy as written by E. Wirley (as attached as Exhibit “A”). He outlined the following
suggestions made by the EC that were not addressed:

Under Policy:

"will be provided regular training” rather than "will be required to complete

regular training"

Under the Enforcement section:

Users who-do-net-take-the-required-training;-or who fail to demonstrate a good
faith effort to comply with cyber security standards, may be required to change
their password at more frequent intervals than normal.

There was discussion regarding the vote at the June 22 Faculty Senate meeting and what would be
presented to the BOT. M. Redlo explained it will be up to VP Simmons’ discretion what is presented
to the BOT. It was pointed out the vote does not have to be an approved or disapprove vote. There
can be a vote to support an edited version. It was agreed H. Murphy would send out the proposed



draft Policy as written by E. Wirley and the proposed edits by the EC for consideration at the June 22
meeting. -

e) Curriculum: Academic Process for Initiation of Curriculum Change - Faculty Senate
Resolution 2.1.1
E. Putnam presented the proposed amendment and reviewed the changes. There will be a vote at
the June 22 Faculty Senate meeting. She explained currently a member of the Transfer Office sits
on the Curriculum Committee to review proposals as they relate to the transfer schools. M. Heel
suggested the Transfer Office be added as an additional approver/reviewer in the curriculum
process.

There was discussion and questions clarifying the rationale for the change. It was pointed out the
name of the office is “Career and Transfer” so the language should be updated to possible say
Transfer Office staff. E. Putnam will work with the H. Murphy to revise the language before it is sent
out to Senators for review.

M. Heel stated the proposed amendment has been approved by the Provost and Transfer Office
staff.

Standing Committee Reports

In order to allow more time for discussion during the meeting, the standing committee chairs submitted
their reports for Senators to review prior to the meeting. Questions and/or comments were taken
regarding the following reports, as noted. NOTE: Due to the Faculty Senate meeting schedule, not all
standing committees will have a report at each meeting.

Academic Policies (A. Colosimo)

H. Williams reported on behalf of A. Colosimo the following:

- She presented the memo received from the Provost regarding Faculty Initiated Withdrawals. There
was discussion and the following concerns regarding the decision to suspend faculty initiated
withdrawals beginning fall 2017:

Discussion and clarifications:

- E. Putnam stated as a point of clarification, Administration is changing something that is in the Facuity
Senate Resolutions and is forming an ad hoc committee to review the change that is already being
made.

- H. Wheeler clarified the FS Resolution is being suspended versus changed. She explained the intent
is that based on the data there is the potential to harm our students. They want to look at the additional
information and questions about the data sent forward by the APC, while considering potential options.
Therefore, let's not continue a practice that we know is potentially harmful to students. Then once the
ad hoc committee comes forward with recommendation, those recommendations will go where they
need to go and the discussion will continue.

- H. Williams pointed out attendance will still need to be taken since that relates to financial aid and the
federal government, it is not part of this discussion. The census dates are not changing but you will no
longer be taking attendance for withdrawal purposes.

- J. Mahar expressed his concern since past practice is that when a process is under study current
practice remains. He used several example to reiterate his point. There was discussion regarding this
process. M. Redlo pointed out this concern was raised with the Provost.

- M. Harris asked if there was any concerns brought forward by APC regarding the potential harm to the
rest of the students that a particular student is staying on when they shouldn’t be as a drag to the other
students in the classroom. H. Williams stated although she was not in the meeting with the Provost she
believes this issue was forwarded since it was discussed at APC.

- H. Wheeler clarified this does not change faculty’s ability to recommend that a student withdraw if they
feel it is in the best interest of the student, however the student would still need to withdraw themselves.
Also, it does not mean that faculty cannot include attendance, participation and other pieces as part of




their grade. She offered an example stating you can still say if a student misses 3-4 class they will fail
however, you will not be able to say they are dropped from the class.

- A Senator asked how students that do not attend the class be addressed. H. Wheeler stated the
census data will still take care of this. It was pointed out students who show up for the first day but not
after that will be not be dropped. H. Wheeler pointed out there have been conversations about having
two (2) census dates to address those students. She used examples on how the current census policy
works and how it can potentially change pointing out it is part of the discussion.

- There was discussion regarding flags and warnings that can used through BANNER and/or Starfish
which need to be outlined in your Course Information Sheet.

- There was discussion about how this will be communicated out to the College community. H. Williams
pointed out she believes this is to be disseminated through the Faculty Senate. However, M. Vest
stated she along with M. Redlo asked this question since they did not feel it was appropriate for the
Faculty Senate to convey this message. The Provost assured them she would notify the College
Community. It was suggested the Chairs Network disseminate the message. H. Wheeler will ask
Provost Wade.

- H. Holevinski asked if there would be a formal statement how to document this new procedure in their
Course Information Sheets. H. Wheeler will discuss this with Provost Wade.

- It was confirmed this suspension does not include summer classes.

- E. Basnayake asked if BANNER would prevent faculty from withdrawing students. There was
discussion about whether BANNER would be updated.

- J. Hill asked if there was any other time in Faculty Senate history when Administration has chosen to
suspend a Faculty Senate policy [Resolution]. There were several responses from Senators confirming
this has not happened.

- J. Wadach commented it is the Provost’s job to inform the College community. He further stated he
does not understand how an “F” over a “W" is helping students, pointing out an “F” for a student is more
harmful. H. Williams stated there was also concerns discussed regarding student debt, she offered
several examples.

- H. Wheeler was asked if the Provost asked the students if they support this change. She will follow
up with the Provost to find out. R. Straubhaar stated students should be part of the discussion and
suggested a survey. H. Williams stated this should be part of the ad hoc committee discussion in the
fall.

- E. Basnayake stated there needs to be a FS response to this memo and suggested the Facuity
Senate go into Executive Session to discuss the options.

Motion: E. Basnayake made a motion to go into Executive Session to discuss option for responding
the Provost’s memo. Motion seconded.

Discussion:

- It was agreed to invite R. Rigoni to stay as a guest to represent the FA perspective.

- A faculty member asked the reason for going to Executive Session to discuss a response. H. Williams
pointed out this will allow for a more open discussion for those newer faculty members. It is not
intended to be adversarial.

- M. Harris stated since he will not be permitted to stay during Executive Session, he pointed out in the
6 Y2 years he served on the EC in the late 90s, the Administration never did this.

- H. Wheeler stated she spoke with VP Holmes who indicated the SGA was consulted and they are in
support of the suspension of faculty initiated withdrawals.

Motion passes.

The Faculty Senate Executive Session convened at 4:46 p.m.



The Faculty Senate closed Executive Session and re-convened at 5:37 p.m. and moved forward
on the Agenda.

Curriculum Committee (E. Putnam)
E. Putnam reviewed the report as attached report (Exhibit C).

NEG (M. Heel)

M. Heel reported the following:

- He reported there are still constituencies who still have vacancies. He will be making a 2™ calis to
those areas/departments. _

- There are two possible contested elections: Financial Aid and Counseling and SSD. He pointed out
there was constituency that received two candidates however, NEG voted to disallow one candidate
since it was after the submission deadline.

- There is an open call for candidates for the Faculty Senate Officers: President, Vice President of
Professional Staff and Vice President of Teaching Faculty. He encourages anyone interested to
forward their intent to run along with a candidate statement.

Planning (P. Emerick)
P. Emerick reported the following:
- Strategic Planning Grants
» We were able to partially fund 2 additional projects that were partially funded from Xerox
STEM grants. Additional monies were awarded to Chemistry and Biology.
- SP&MC (SPACE) Committee
» We met with President Kress’s cabinet last week to review our progress to date with the
entire College leadership team
- Strategic Planning Leadership Team
» We have completed reviewing all directions and come up with recommended KPI's for
all directions of the Strategic Plan. | will be meeting with Vice President Simmons in the
near future to review the final recommendations.
- We will be having our final meeting next week to serve as a debriefing and start work on
revising the process for Strategic Planning Grants

Professional Development (G. Lynch)
G. Lynch reported Professional Development week is going well. There are a few session with low
number as well as several with larger number but overall not great participation.

SCAA (A. Flatiey)

A. Flatley reported the following:

- She gave the following summary of the current searches:

. Director of Public Safety — posting extended

Director of Facilities — offer being extended to candidate

Dean for the School of Social Sciences and Global Studies and the School of Arts and
Humanities — offer being extended to candidate

Dean of Academic Foundations — offer being extended to candidate
Dean of Curriculum and Program Development- ongoing

Director of Athletics — ongoing

Director of Institutional Research — ongoing

Executive Director Foundations- ongoing

Director of Library - Fall 2017

Director of Admissions — interim position — pending

Director of Global Education and International Services — pending






























